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SEEND PARISH PLAN STEERING GROUP
Minutes of Meeting Held 10 September 2015
PRESENT
Georgina A’Bear, Stephen Vaux, Tony Murch, Sarah Chard, Carola Thorpe, Paul Manning, Councillor Jonathan Seed
APOLOGIES
Kevin Rigg
 MEETING
Item 1
Minutes of previous meeting agreed (13 Jul 2015)
Item 2
[bookmark: _GoBack]Councillor Jonathan Seed attended to answer questions and advise re the council Housing Needs Survey.  The steering group queries are attached, annotated with answers.  Additional answers and clarification only are minuted below.
· Question A – Ethnicity survey.  This isn’t essential, but could be included in a Seend Parish survey, or if our own survey is included with the WC one, then a note could be added to state that the question on the WC survey covers both.
· Question B – We need to co-ordinate sending our survey alongside the WC survey, if we decide that’s the way it should be done.
· Questions C, D, E, F and G and I – Answers on attached sheet
· Question H – Anyone responders would not be identified
· Question J – Answers as sheet, however, Jonathan Seed advised that the waiting list for social housing for Wiltshire stands at around 1700.  It was asked if those looking for housing in Seend, with a connection to the village, could be identified.  Jonathan Seed will request this information.

Following on from the question sheet, further items were raised:
Carola Thorpe asked whether the SHLAA sites already identified in the village were specifically for social housing, or if they could be used for mixed development.  Jonathan Seed stated that WC would be very interested in the views of the village as to what sort of development would be considered appropriate – suggested that it might be worthwhile to explore what could be gained in return for village support for any proposed development.
There is no minimum response level required to validate the results of the Housing Needs Survey.
Jonathan Seed will find out who evaluates the data, if we send out a survey alongside the WC one, and also find out how quickly all results will be made available to us.
The discussion continued to cover Parish Plan v Neighbourhood Plan and Parish Council support and general funding:
Steve Vaux stated that an action plan and strategy should be drawn up as soon as possible, designating the area covered and commencing with the Parish Plan.  He felt that the Parish Council regard a Neighbourhood Plan as a reactive measure, but were currently reluctant to commit to funding.  Of £500 allocated to Parish Plan Steering Group for the consultation exercise, only £191 has so far been spent.  Georgina A’Bear suggested that the remainder might be spent on workshops etc.
Grants are available towards a Neighbourhood Plan, but these may be retrospective.
Copies of Devizes Neighbourhood Plan were circulated.

In conclusion, we need to: 
· Update village at the end of our consultation period
· Produce our own housing questionnaire
· Confirm whether we have the backing of the Parish Council
· Write a brief plan/explanation to take to the next PC meeting, explaining why we would choose a Neighbourhood Plan over a Parish Plan. Steve Vaux and Tony Murch to start on this, together with Sarah Chard.
Item 3
No further promotion of the consultation was suggested
Item 4
Website to be updated with latest minutes
Item 5 
Neighbourhood Plan budget – likely to be in the region of £10k - £15k.  This will require backing of Parish Council.

Any other business
Community first offering various workshops – Georgina asked if anyone was interested.
Georgina to find out the timescale of the Astor Housing survey.
Sarah Chard to check who has/has not signed the constitution and report back.

DATE of NEXT MEETING – Thursday 8 October at 7.30pm at the Pavilion


Wiltshire Council Responses:
1. Once the housing needs survey is distributed, how long is it before the analysed data can be given to the village steering group?

Sarah Hartley has advised:
Questionnaires are usually out for six weeks, although this is extended if the response phase includes a school holiday, to allow people who may be away for a while time to complete the questionnaires. Data entry is done both concurrently and subsequently. Depending on the size of the parish / number of responses, and on the wider survey workload, the data entry is usually completed within a maximum of three weeks of the survey's closing date. Data analysis and reporting typically take around two to four weeks from the completion of data entry. Again, this is dependent on wider workloads, and may vary.


2. Is it possible to find out the numbers in each category on the housing list with local connections to Seend please?

Please refer to the attached sheet - which shows current details from the Council's Housing Register - Table A. shows total numbers and Table B shows these broken down into banding for Seend as well as for the Melksham Community Area. Summary of details also provided at bottom of sheet.


3. Also if Seend village include their own questionnaire to go out with our envelopes then who evaluates and collates the data in the returns of that questionnaire?

Sarah Hartley has advised:
We will collect the hard copies of any completed local/Seend Village's own questionnaire and return them to the Parish: We unfortunately do not have the resources to collate or evaluate these responses.

Housing needs Survey – 
Questions for discussion meeting with Jonathon Seed on 10.9.2015
General Questions
A. There is an ‘Equality monitoring Section’ in the survey. If we do our own survey would we have to include that again, or would we be covered by the one in the Wiltshire Council Survey?
a. This depends on the format in which you would require the equalities information. 
b. Overall numbers (e.g. 130 / 90% of respondents were white) can be supplied by WC.
c. Individual linking (i.e. this specific questionnaire was returned by a white person) cannot be done, as we cannot link specific responses from our survey to any other survey, as we promise on our questionnaires to ensure individuals’ confidentiality. In this situation, therefore, additional questions would need to be added to your own survey questionnaire.

B. Are we permitted to alter and add to the Wiltshire Council Survey template, or do any additional comments/ questions have to be identified as a separate survey, but sent out in the same envelope? 
a. The WC template cannot be amended. Another questionnaire can be included in the envelopes.
i. This is because the resources involved in designing, testing and piloting a new/amended WC questionnaire, as well as associated data entry mechanisms, for each parish, are prohibitive.

C. Would such an additional survey come from the Seend Parish Council, or can the Seend Parish Plan Steering Group be the authors thereof?   
a. This would be a matter for the SPC/SPPSG to discuss/decide.



D. The Wiltshire Council Survey is almost exclusively quantative in approach with the exception of question 14. Would it be permissible to add some more qualitative questions: i.e. try and research attitudes as well as facts?
a. See response to QB.

E. The interest of Aster Homes in Seend was noted, and concern voiced that it might be thought that their funding of this survey influenced the outcome. How can we ensure that no such perception is created?
a. The survey is partly financed by the Wiltshire Rural Investment Partnership, of which Aster is a member. However, the surveys are conducted and processed internally and independently by WC and no-one other than the WC survey team has any access to the raw data, and hence no capacity to influence the results.

F. What is the legal status of this survey? Is every household legally required to complete it?
a. Response is voluntary.

G. Will the resulting report be freely available to all?
a. Yes. Survey reports are published on the open Intelligence Network website (www.intelligencenetwork.org) and are freely available for downloading.

H. Will those who fill in No 15 claiming to have suitable land available for development, be identified in the report? This could be a significant factor in how that question does or does not get answered. Without a clear statement as to that in the survey form, it would not seem that the question is worth asking.
a. They will not be identified in the report. Reports are entirely anonymous, i.e. they provide no personal markers that could harm individuals’ confidentiality.
b. Information about available land is passed by the WC survey team to the relevant WC New Housing officer for that area. Where the description provided by the respondent indicates potential suitability for development, the New Housing officer contacts the respondent directly, using the contact information the respondent has provided –  in order to discuss further/obtain more information and/or give policy advice.    Potentially moving forward with the use of the land - should the site be considered suitable for affordable housing - would be done through working in partnership with Parish Council and Parish Plan Steering Group/Local Community, Landowner, a Registered Provider and the New Housing Team.

I.  If a person has land in the Parish but does not live in the Parish how can they respond to this question? Is a notice put in the newspapers?
a. A notice would not be put in the newspapers but WC does supply a few small leaflets to PC with the survey forms which can be displayed in the village to advertise the survey and also PCs tend to put notices/articles in their newsletters re a forthcoming RHNS to promote it/help to ensure a good response rate.   Survey forms are also accessible/can be completed via the Council Website for people with local connection to the village but who may not have actually received a hard copy of the survey form through a letterbox.

J. What would the legal consequences be of answering this question? Has the Wiltshire Council any powers to enforce development on land they deem suitable for housing development?
a. There are no legal consequences to answering this question; it simply enables a discussion with WC regarding the use of the land. 

Comments from David Way: 

All local authorities have compulsory purchase powers but Wiltshire Council is unlikely to use these powers to enforce development of land for housing in Seend. Wiltshire Council is currently bringing forward a Housing Site Allocations DPD to maintain surety of housing supply in Wiltshire during the Core Strategy plan period to 2026. Sites currently submitted to the Council’s Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment are being considered for possible allocation. This includes sites in ‘large villages’ such as Seend where there is a remaining housing requirement in the community area. More information can be found on this emerging DPD at http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/wiltshsgsiteallocationsplan.htm
Specific Questions
Please see response to QB above. Thank you for the comments below, however; these have been added to the questions for the next time the WC survey questionnaires are reviewed. 

1. Although the heading of this document is entitled ‘Housing needs Survey’ on the first page and in the first paragraph, ‘affordable’ housing is referred to. This is further expanded in the third paragraph, giving the impression that this survey is not about housing needs, but about the question of ‘affordable housing’. We would like to alter the wording to change the emphasis: would this be possible?
2. We feel that there would be a benefit in reversing the order of questions 12 and 13, in that respondents need to think about what they feel the village needs before considering how many of each. May we do that?
3. Question No. 14 is asked in the negative: surely to be balanced it needs to offer both negative and positive. This could be done quite simply by the following wording: ‘If you do / do not support….
4. We would like to add the following question:
‘Are you aware of any elderly people without family who have moved out of the village because suitable (sheltered?) housing was unavailable, and if so have you made them aware of the survey?’

Associated Question
a) Please can you clarify what boundary changes have taken place and are being planned to
 the north west of Seend Parish, and explain the aim of these changes.

Answer from David Way: 
I believe this question relates to parish boundary changes as it refers to the north west of the parish. This would be relevant to the review of administrative boundaries being undertaken by others in Wiltshire Council.
However, from a planning perspective, the village of Seend has a ‘settlement framework boundary’, referred to in the Wiltshire Core Strategy as the ‘Limits of Development’. The planning inspector who examined the Wiltshire Core Strategy concluded that we needed to review all settlement boundaries for villages such as Seend as he considered them to be out-of-date. Wiltshire Council undertook a consultation with all parish councils with a ‘large village’ (such as Seend) from 28th July to 22nd September 2014. More information on this consultation can be found at http://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/portal/spatial_planning/sites_dpd/settlement_boundary_review_intial_and_informal_consultation?tab=files
The purpose of this review is to ensure all settlement boundaries are up-to-date, taking into account any development that has occurred since they were last reviewed. 

The guidance that accompanied that consultation stated that areas proposed to be included in a revised boundary are:
· both built and extant planning permissions for residential and employment uses for areas which are physically/functionally related to the settlement

· existing and extant planning permissions for community facilities, such as religious buildings, schools and community halls which are considered to be physically/functionally related to the settlement

· site allocations identified in the development plan for both residential, community and employment uses which are physically/functionally related to the settlement.
Areas proposed to be excluded are:
· curtilages of properties which have the capacity to extend the built form of the settlement. This includes large residential gardens

· recreational or amenity space at the edge of settlements which primarily relate to the countryside (in form or nature)


· isolated development which is physically or visually detached from the settlement (including farm buildings or agricultural buildings, renewable energy installations).

This review of settlement boundaries is being undertaken as part of the Wiltshire Housing Site Allocations DPD. The timescales for this plan show it being submitted to the Secretary of State in July 2016 with eventual adoption by December 2016.
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